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n their recent paper, Yang et al. found differences between European Americans (EAs)
and African Americans (AAs) in the abundance of various oral bacterial species based
on 16S rRNA sequencing of a cohort from the southeastern United States (1). They
concluded that these differences are due to intrinsic ancestry-based differences in oral
microbiomes. I would advocate caution in reaching this conclusion based on the small
differences identiﬁed and the concern that these differences may be due to inadequate
controlling for socioeconomic factors. The differences in relative abundance of the 13
most common taxa between EA and AA were small (batch 1, median 1.2% [interquartile
range {IQR}, 0.5 to 4%]; batch 2, median 0.2% [IQR, 0.2 to 0.9%]). There were large and
statistically signiﬁcant differences in age, gender, income, highest level of education,
smoking, and proportion of participants with tooth loss between the two groups. While
some of these differences were controlled for in the analyses, it is quite possible that
they were inadequately controlled for. For example, only 13.1% of AAs versus 25.1% of
EAs retained all of their teeth. A greater proportion of AAs had lost 1 to 10 and more
than 10 teeth. This is a crude measure of periodontal health. Controlling with a more
detailed measure of periodontal health may have explained most or all the differences
found. Dental caries have been found to be more common in AAs than EAs and to be
strongly associated with lower income and poorer education (2–4). The ﬁnding by Yang
et al. that bacterial taxa that are well-known causes of periodontal disease, such as
Porphyromonas gingivalis, Prevotella intermedia, Treponema denticola, and Filifactor
alocis, were more prevalent in AAs than EAs is commensurate with this socioeconomic
explanation.
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